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ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 2
September 22, 2011 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 2:07 pm.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of September 8, 2011

The minutes were approved by unanimous consent

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


Chair Vollendorf moved the following nominations to the Advisory Committee on Enrollment Management:

· Teresa Wright

· Connie Ireland

· Emma Daugherty

· Javier Lopez-Zetina (Alternate)

There being no objections or nominations from the floor, the nominations were approved by unanimous consent.

Chair Vollendorf advised the Senate that there will be an historic announcement by CFA State Officers at 12:15 on Wednesday, September 28.  Faculty are invited to the webcast viewing of this announcement to be held in the Anatol Center at CSULB. The doors will open at 11:45. 

4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator Sciortino, Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved the following nominations:

· Faculty Advisory Committee on Technology

· Marcy Lascano, CLA

· University Library Committee

· John Kleinpeter, COTA

There being no objections or nominations from the floor, the nominations were approved by unanimous consent.

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar:

4.3.1.1 Revision of 2011-2012 Academic Senate Meeting Calendar (AS-856-11/EC) -SECOND READING
The item received its second reading and was approved by the Senate.

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS: None
7. OLD BUSINESS
7.1 Policy on Course Syllabi and Standard Course Outlines (AS-839-10/CEPC)- SECOND READING

Senator O’Connor moved to insert “and that meets the requirements for the Accessible Technologies Initiative and all other pertinent requirements for the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)” After the word “font” in the second sentence of the first paragraph of the policy. His amendment was seconded by Senator Hamano.

Senator O’Connor stated that the amendment was a step towards ADA compliance. In response to a question from Senator H. Nguyen, Senator O’Connor stated that the amendment would make explicit existing requirements for ADA compliance in course materials.

In response to a question from Senator Hamano, Chair Vollendorf informed the Senate that the document would be vetted for minor, non-substantive, grammatical changes and it was not necessary to make motions on the floor to correct them.
In response to a question, Vice-President Robinson, Executive Sponsor of the Accessible Technologies Initiative, confirmed that the language of the amendment was appropriate.

There being no further questions or discussion, the question was called. The vote on the amendment was:

Yes: 60 
No: 4
The amendment was passed.

Vice-Provost Lindsay moved to strike “the standard course outline must conform to the template developed by the General Education Governing Committee.”  The motion was seconded by Senator Klink. The floor was yielded to Associate Vice-President Lynn Mahoney, who explained that GE assessment has been changed and simplified so the statement wasn’t needed anymore. After discussion it was decided to strike the sentence altogether as redundant as well as “for other courses” at the beginning of the following sentence. 
There being no further questions or discussion, the question was called. The vote on the amendment was:
Yes: 64 
No: 0 
Abstain: 2
The amendment passed.
In response to a question by Senator Hamano, Chair Vollendorf explained that copies of the SCO are required to be sent to the Library in electronic format by the semester census date. 

Senator O’Connor moved to insert “requirements for hybrid/blended, local online, or distance education course” after “and other ‘administrative’ aspects of the course, such as repeatability….” The amendment was seconded and Senator O’Connor spoke to it. The aim of the amendment was to trigger additional language for hybrid courses when SCOs are being developed.
There being no further questions or discussion, the question was called. The vote on the amendment was:

Yes: 58 

No: 2 

Abstain: 4
The amendment passed.

There being no further amendments, the question was called. The vote on the policy was:
Yes: 62 
No: 1 
Abstain: 2

The policy was passed.
7.2 Policy and Procedures for Supporting Research, Scholarly, and Creative Activity (AS-844-10/FPPC/EC)- SECOND READING

Senator O’Connor moved to insert “(except faculty members receiving new faculty reassigned time)” at end of the second sentence of section 2. Senator Jacques seconded the motion. Senator O’Connor stated that the intent of the amendment was to bring the policy into compliance with practice and clarify the status of new faculty receiving assignment time.

After questions and discussion, the question was called. The vote on the amendment was:

Yes: 52 
No: 8 
Abstain: 2
The amendment passed.
Senator Klink moved to insert “according to a formula to be determined in consultation with the Academic Senate on an annual basis” at the end of the second sentence of section 3.2. The amendment was seconded by Senator Jacques. 

Senator Klink ceded her time to Professor Stewart, Chair of the CLA Faculty Council, to speak to the amendment.  Professor Stewart stated that the changes in the structure and formula for RSCA funds are having a deleterious impact on research funding for the College of Liberal Arts. He advocated that senators support the amendment. Discussion about the changes in the formula and RSCA policy ensued. 

Senators O’Connor and Behl both stated that if the amendment were approved the resulting discussions would consume a lot of Senate meeting time.
Senator Janousek from the Library spoke in favor of the amendment. She stated that Library faculty are frequently overlooked in the allocation of research funds and that checks and balances need to be put in place.

In response to questions, Provost Para stated that the Senate does not make spending or budget decisions. Senator Fradella stated that, while the Senate may be consulted, implementation of policy and budget decisions is the purview of administration.  

There was further discussion and clarification on the allocation and awards process.
The question was called. The vote on Senator Klink’s amendment was:
Yes: 26 
No: 36 
Abstain: 5
The amendment failed.
There being no other amendments, the vote was taken on the policy. The vote was:
Yes: 53 
No: 9 
Abstain: 2
The policy as amended was approved.
7.3 University Mini-Grants and Summer Stipends Committee Charge (formerly SCAC) (AS-842-10/FPPC/EC)- SECOND READING

Senator Fisher, Chair of the FPPC, moved and spoke to the first reading. He explained that the revised policy brings the charge into alignment with the RSCA policy changes last year. He responded to questions and requests for clarification on the scope and nature of the revisions.

Senator Fradella moved to insert “no elected faculty” at the beginning of the final sentence of the charge so that it would read: “No elected faculty member may serve consecutive terms.”

There being no objections the amendment was passed by unanimous approval.

There being no further discussion or amendments the question was called.

The vote on approval of the revision to the charge was:
Yes: 61 
No: 0 
Abstain: 2
The committee charge was passed.
7.4 General Education Policy 08-00 Revisions (AS-830-10/CEPC) - SECOND READING

Senator Freesemann moved to amend the title of Section 3.5.3 to add “/ Quantitative Reasoning.” The motion was seconded by Senator Fradella.  Senator Freesemann said the intent was to make the policy align with E.O. 1033 in the interests of clarity and consistency. 
In an effort to expedite the amending of the policy, Senator O’ Connor moved to amend the section headings of the policy up to Section 7.7.2 to make them align with E.O. 1033. Senator O’Connor’s motion was seconded by Senator Kearney.
After a brief discussion, Senator O’Connor withdrew his motion and the Senate proceeded to deal with the proposed amendments to the section titles one by one.
Senators discussed the implications of aligning the policy’s section titles with the language of E.O. 1033. It was argued that it would assist advisors and provide greater clarity and consistency. Others were concerned that the suggested titles may not accurately reflect the content of the courses described in the section 3.5.3.
It was moved to call the question, but Senator Hamano objected. The vote on the motion to call the question was:
Yes: 50 
No: 12 
Abstain: 1
There was a two-thirds majority in favor of calling the question so discussion was ended and the amendment put to a vote.
The vote for the amendment to the title of section 3.5.3 was:
Yes: 45 
No: 15 
Abstain: 2
In response to a question by Senator M. Thomas, Senator Vollendorf confirmed that the terminology reflected in the new section title would be placed throughout the document where applicable so no redundant voting would be needed. 

Senator Behl moved to amend Section 5.2 to reinstate the laboratory section for all science requirements.  The motion was seconded and Senator Behl spoke to his amendment. He argued that to eliminate a laboratory requirement was contrary to the mission of the University.  In a changing world we need more scientific literacy not less. The suggested change was also ill-advised from a pedagogical standpoint. It is difficult to teach science without laboratories. After a procedural discussion and clarification, it was determined that other amendments needed to be considered before the proposed amendments to 5.2.

Senator Freesemann moved to amend section clarify 4.3 and 4.9 amendment. The motion was seconded.  The suggested changes will allow for the inclusion of the Integrative Capstone course and make the policy consistent with the way PeopleSoft track units. 
Senator Fradella spoke in favor of the amendment. He stated that the integrative capstone gave departments an opportunity to better serve their students.

Senator O’Connor pointed out that these changes would affect other parts of the policy. In light of this Senator Fradella moved that because of the interdependency of different parts of the policy, that all LEAP related amendments (section 8) be voted on together. The motion was seconded by Senator Klink. There being no objections the motion was carried by unanimous consent.
After a brief discussion and further clarifications of the proposed LEAP related amendments, the Senate proceeded to a proposed amendment of the introduction of Section 5. Senator Freesemann moved to strike “Communication in the” after “Category A: At least nine (9) units in…” and to insert the word “Communication” before “and Critical Thinking.”
In response to a question by Senator Kearney, Senator Freesemann informed the Senate that oral communication was included in the subsections of Category A.

Senator O’Connor moved unanimous consent. There being no objections, the amendment passed.

Senator Freesemann moved to amend the introduction to section five to strike “Natural Sciences and Mathematics” after “Category B. -- At least nine (9) units in…” and insert in its place “Scientific Inquiry and Quantitative Reasoning.”
The Senate discussed the implications of the proposed change until the meeting adjourned. Topics included:

· What disciplines were include or not under the changed language. 

· Whether the new language would dilute the meaning of the category
· What would be included under the sub-categories of Category B.
8. NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.)
8.1 Doctorate in Nursing Practice (AS-850-11/CEPC/URC) - FIRST READING
Senator Huckabay moved the first reading. Senator Hood seconded her motion. Senator Huckabay informed the Senate that CSULB was part of 5 year plan to develop a Doctorate program in Nursing Practice as part of a consortium with other local campuses. The program will help to address the severe shortage of nurses and nursing faculty. It will be self supporting and will not hurt the B.A. program.  

Senator Hood moved to waive the first reading. He spoke to his motion. Senator Vogel seconded the motion. Senator Hood stated that CSULB needs to stay in lock step with other consortium partners who have already approved the program. The program has been heavily vetted.
Senator Hamano objected to the waiving of the first reading. He asked why the matter was so urgent. 
Provost Para responded. He reiterated that the program had been heavily vetted and our consortium partners were already on board.  There was a WASC deadline in early October and that was the reason for the urgency.
There being no further questions or discussion, the questions was called.

The vote on the motion to waive the first reading was:

Yes: 56

No: 3

Abstain: 2
The first reading was waived and Senate moved on to the second reading.

In response to questions about the need for the program, Senator Huckabay responded that there was a huge job market for people with this degree. The School of Nursing has received hundreds of queries regarding a DNP program. She informed the Senate that the degree would have a practice rather than a research emphasis.

In response to a question from Chair Vollendorf, Senator Huckabay stated that by 2015 the School of Nursing will need to have a doctoral program or its accreditation would be jeopardized.  
Provost Para informed the Senate that the program would be composed of all new courses. There would be no repetition of courses. He also informed the Senate, in response to questions, that the program was expected to generate a small surplus every year.
In response to questions, Vice-Provost Lindsay advised the Senate that the program will not need to be vetted by the Post Secondary Education Commission. Their recommendations have never been binding on the CSU and they will be even less binding on us now that the Commission is about to eliminated.
There being no further questions or discussions. The question was called.
The vote to approve the Doctorate in Nursing Practice program was

Yes: 59 
No: 3 

Abstain: 2
The program was approved by the Senate.

Chair Vollendorf thanked the CEPC and the URC for their work in expediting approval of the program so that the campus could meet the WASC deadline. Senator Huckabay also thanked the Senate and the Councils and urged them to stay healthy.
9. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:02 pm.










